Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting Minutes

June 18, 2009

Page 6 of 6

GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE STATE UNIVERSITY, BANK OF AMERICA BUILDING

MINUTES OF JUNE 18, 2009

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Monica File-Williams, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Brenda Phillips, Sgt. Charles Sawchenko, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Shirley Jackson

Associate Members Present:  Linda Adam, Sally Allshouse, Bruce Lorenz, Lexie McFassel, Rev. Dr. William Rhines
Associate Members Excused:  Michael Kriner, James Larks, Catherine McKay

Associate Members Absent:  Julie Cutler, Brenda Sands

Interested Parties:  Cheryl Biddle, Vince Boehm, Rev. Gentry Butler, Chris DiSanto, Lynn Fahey, Kevin Huckshorn, Patricia Maichle, Rev. Aaron Moore, William Weaver

	TOPIC
Call to Order

Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Standing Committee Reports

Budget Committee

Membership Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION
Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:20 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.  

Chairman Lafferty announced that today is Sally Allshouse’s last formal Council meeting due to her retirement.  Congratulations and appreciation for her contributions were expressed. Ms. Allshouse shared her intention to serve on the Correctional Healthcare Review Committee and her plans regarding her advocacy role.   
After a brief discussion about the Robert J. Berndt Humanitarian Award it was determined that no award would be given this year due to a lack of acceptable nominations.
Chairman Lafferty invited consumers to comment on system wide issues.   Specific issues are to be directed to Kevin Huckshorn following the meeting.  

Vince Boehm spoke of the shortened life span of mental health consumers.  Ms. Huckshorn informed of the division’s initiative to develop best practice guidelines addressing primary care issues across the system and of the implementation of primary care interventions in the hospital.  The combination of factors attributing to the shortened life span of mental health consumers was reviewed.  As a follow up to last month’s discussion of the recent consumer deaths, Ms. Huckshorn addressed the current death review processes in place within the community and the hospital.  The proposed legislation regarding the establishment of a mortality committee to review all deaths that occur in the entire DHSS system was discussed. Lisa Pertzoff provided a synopsis of HB 34 and HB 38.
Ms. File-Williams commented on several systems issues:  the need for training to develop effective therapeutic relationships and a healthy engagement between consumer and provider, and for a continuous follow up of the recovery plan. She elaborated on the importance of recovery plans and on recovery orientation.  Pat Maichle referenced the educational resources available. Bob Marceluk commented on financial incentives for holistic care, a component of recovery.

Vince Boehm commented that if a person has a legitimate complaint they should be able to make their concerns known and not have to fear retaliation.  He suggested the possibility of the expansion of PAIMI’s authority into the community behavioral health system.  
Chairman Lafferty thanked meeting participants for their input and noted the importance of consumer feedback. Discussion briefly focused on the resurrection of the Community Services Committee, its structure and role.  
No information to report at this time.

Council was informed of Lynn Fahey’s interest in associate membership. Vice-chairman Meldrum presented a brief picture of Ms. Fahey’s background experience.  Her resume was available for Council’s review.
Jack Akester reported that the advisory committee met with Sam Abdallah June 4.  Council was informed of Bill McNabb’s appointment to the advisory committee and of plans to identify a resident of DPC to serve on same.  The outcome of the family town hall meetings was shared, as were plans to hold one downstate in the future.  The following items were also discussed: the reduction in use of PRNs and in incidents of seclusion and restraint, the unit rounds being conducted by the risk managers, Ms. Huckshorn’s hospital priorities, and the employment status at the hospital.
Carol Harman spoke about the insert devoted to suicide prevention in the News Journal funded by the Garret Lee Smith grant and the Summer Institute workshop being presented by CMH on substance abuse treatment for adolescents.  Substance abuse presentations are being conducted at various schools.  She made Council aware of the potential elimination of Safe & Drug Free Schools funding in 2010.  In September CMH will be presenting information on finding treatment for co-occurring disorders for CMH providers and some YRS staff.  
Ms. Harman spoke of the availability of the Deaf Off Drugs and Alcohol (DODA) support group.  
She updated Council regarding the number of clinicians trained in Parent Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT) through the BEST grant and the number of children who will have received PCIT by the end of summer.  The goal to have an Intensive Outpatient Treatment program in Sussex County was noted.

Andrea Guest spoke of the collaborative effort with DPC Hospital Industries staff to assist individuals living in the community and currently working in a sheltered environment interested in community-based placement.  She reviewed the number of individuals living in the community currently working in a sheltered environment on the hospital grounds.  Plans to conduct a Job Club at the Dept. of Labor June 26-July 2 for individuals currently employed through the work activities programs on campus were shared.  CCCP employment data from July 1 was reviewed.  Plans to market the current work activity programs on campus as a transitional program were reiterated.  The number of people who participated in the Job Club will be shared at the next Council meeting.

Andrea Guest reported on the Mental Health Block Grant Sub- committee meeting held June 3.  The subcommittee’s composition, charge, and the focus of the next meeting were shared.  Chairman Lafferty expressed his pleasure that the subcommittee, which is in response to Council’s concerns regarding their lack of input into the planning process, exists.   A presentation will be made to the Council at the August meeting.  The next meeting of the Mental Health Block Grant Subcommittee will be held July 15.
Kevin Huckshorn reported that as a result of an extensive contract review that was recently conducted, the division has identified the need for processes in place for ongoing annual contractual fiscal and programmatic audits.  
She updated Council on the development of the strategic plan for the entire mental health and substance abuse system, which will include a secondary plan specific to the hospital.  Plans to incorporate a statewide utilization review tracking system were shared.  She spoke of the division’s goal to mold the system to become more person centered and work toward getting people into positive community placements.  Ms. Huckshorn shared plans to examine the four service systems within the hospital: acute care, forensic, nursing home and longer term care for individuals with mixed illnesses.  
Council was briefly updated on the status of the findings letter from the USDOJ, informed of Harris Taylor’s retirement, and appreciation was expressed for the MeadowWood tour provided.
As a result of the letters of complaint received related to the cost of services at the group homes, a methodology has been created to calculate rental costs across DHSS.
Ms. Huckshorn commented on the actuarial study completed by the Millman Group regarding the bed capacity and updated Council on the status of the new hospital.
She mentioned the possible re-opening of the Hideaway Café on campus and will keep Council apprised of same.
Discussion followed related to Ellendale Detox.  Concerns were expressed regarding the inability to accept admissions and the resulting negative impact on the community. Potential advocacy support was discussed.
No old/new business was discussed.

Rev. Butler questioned the possibility of the division contracting with the faith-based community and was informed by Ms. Huckshorn that several contracts with the faith-based community currently exist and of possible future expansion.
Monica File-Williams questioned the formation of a consumer run program in Kent County.  Kevin Huckshorn encouraged Ms. File-Williams to contact her regarding same.  Vince Boehm spoke of the three major consumer resource centers in the country and of the availability of SAMHSA funding for consumer resource center expansion.

Pat Maichle made Council aware of the July 20 informational session to be presented by Secretary Landgraf.  Session information will be communicated electronically to meeting participants.  Chairman Lafferty requested that Ms. Maichle provide an overview on the DDC at the August Council meeting.
Ms. Maichle commented on Sally Allshouse’s appointment by the Delaware State Senate to the Corrections Healthcare Review Committee.  Ms. Allshouse expressed excitement regarding her appointment and her availability to serve on other committees.
Cheryl Biddle spoke of the new series entitled Mental airing on the Fox network.
Vice-chairman Meldrum spoke of Kyle Hodges’ request for a Council member to regularly attend the State Council for Persons with Disabilities meetings to share common issues. 
Linda Adams spoke of the three-day PM 46 training DelARF is sponsoring for providers.  Providers interested in attending were invited to contact Ms. Adams for registration information.
Vince Boehm commented on the lack of response related to the four bills in the legislature (task force recommendations) from the traditional mental health advocates.
	ACTION
Mary Wicks moved to approve the May minutes as presented.  Jack Akester seconded the motion.  The minutes were unanimously approved with voice vote.

Vice-chairman Meldrum moved to appoint Lynn Fahey for associate membership to Council.  Bruce Lorenz seconded.  Council voted unanimously to appoint Ms. Fahey and congratulated her regarding same.
There being no further discussion, Jack Akester moved to adjourn at 11:15 a.m.  Lisa Pertzoff seconded the motion.  So moved.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, August 20, 2009 at the Buena Vista Conference and Reception Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH, UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
